PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, January 22, 2008
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 22, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Verizon Cable Franchise Application – Town Manager Mark Sylvia announced that Verizon has submitted an application for a cable franchise license in the Town of Plymouth.  Now that the license application has been received, Mr. Sylvia explained, he will meet with Town Counsel and the Town’s Cable Advisory Committee to begin the process of negotiating a contract with Verizon.  
Governor’s House Budget – Mr. Sylvia reported that Governor Patrick will soon present his House II budget, which will provide the Town with more direct information on FY2009 State aid figures.  Once the House and Senate convene and approve a final budget, Mr. Sylvia said, he will provide the Board with an update.  

Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· Habilitation Assistance, 434 Court Street:

· John Hamilton 
299 Barlows Landing Road, Pocasset, MA 02559 
· Richard Salvatore
110 West Main Street, Unit 23, Hyannis, MA 02601
· Robert Ryan, Sr.
21 Robert Arthur Drive, S. Dennis, MA 02638
Driving records show no basis for denial.  Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the background checks.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses for John Hamilton, Richard Salvatore, and Robert Ryan, Sr.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire (Renewal)

· Sea Breeze Taxi, 429 Court Street, Ashraf El Sammak, Owner, applied for one Taxi vehicle.  The vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.

· One (1) Vehicle for Hire Business Permit

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved One (1) Vehicle for Hire Business Permit for Sea Breeze Taxi.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
One Day Wine & Malt

· Loretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street, Erik Christensen, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for a comedy night to be held at Memorial Hall on January 26, 2008 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Loretta LaRoche Productions. Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine & Malt License for January 26, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a wine tasting dinner.  Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a One Day Wine & Malt License for Our House Services.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the following Selectmen’s meetings: November 6, 2007, November 13, 2007, November 20, 2007, and December 4, 2007.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Meeting Minutes / November 27, 2007 – On a motion by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes from the November 27, 2007 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with Selectman Malaguti abstaining from the vote, as he did not attend the November 27th meeting.

Property at 11 North Street – The Board approved and executed the Ground Lease, Preservation Restriction Agreement, Deed of Improvements, and Notice of Lease documents for the property at 11 North Street (the Russell Library and Lindens properties).
Appointment to Affordable Housing Committee – The Board re-appointed Roger Goguen to the Affordable Housing Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2010.  

Pollworkers – The Board granted approval for Town Employees Dorothy Esser and Roxanne Whitbeck to work on election days as poll workers or wardens.  Ms. Esser and Ms. Whitbeck will use vacation days for their usual Town clerical duties in order to work during the elections as poll workers or wardens.  

Handicapped Parking – The Board approved the installation of an additional Handicap Parking space on Memorial Drive, approaching the intersection of Court Street, as recommended by the Parking & Traffic Task Force.

“No Parking” Sign / Peck Avenue – The Board approved the installation of a “No Parking” sign in front of 9 Peck Avenue, as recommended by the Parking & Traffic Task Force.

“No Parking” Sign / Standish Avenue – The Board approved the installation of additional “No Parking” signs along Standish Avenue, as requested by the Engineering Department and as recommended by the Parking & Traffic Task Force. 

Request for Snowplowing – The Board supported the Roads Advisory Committee’s recommendation to deny a request from Joseph Piché for the Town to snowplow past the current stop point on Rocky Pond Road to his home at 571 Rocky Pond Road.   The committee voted to deny the request because it does not confirm to the necessary criteria established by the committee for adding roads to the plowing list.    

Public Comment
Patrice Hatcher presented the Board with a donation of $309.00 from Explore Historic Plymouth, an association of downtown merchants whose purpose is to promote and enhance Plymouth’s historic downtown and waterfront districts.   Ms. Hatcher explained that the proceeds were raised as part of a holiday promotion campaign, and she noted that the donation is to be used for the beautification of Burial Hill.  
On behalf of the Board, Chairman Quintal thanked Ms. Hatcher and the merchants of Explore Historic Plymouth for their contribution.  
Plymouth Development Corporation Interviews

Four (4) applicants for five (2) available seats:

Charles Bletzer

Kevin Craffey

Christopher Schelling

Alan Zanotti

Mr. Sylvia clarified for the record that there are two remaining seats available on the seven-member board of the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC).  The legislation that created the PDC, he explained, specifies that a majority of the PDC’s membership be residents or owners of property or business establishments within the defined development zone.  
Mr. Sylvia reviewed the current membership of the PDC and noted that, of the two remaining seats available on the PDC, the Board must appoint at least one applicant who meets the previously outlined criteria to satisfy the majority of membership requirement.  Applicants Kevin Craffey and Alan Zanotti, Mr. Sylvia said, are owners of property within the development zone, and thus they qualify for this available seat.  The other seat, he noted, may be filled by an applicant at-large, and, thus, applicants Charles Bletzer and Christopher Schelling may be considered. 

Chairman Quintal noted that he would like to see the legislative language defining the PDC changed to (1) reflect a more balanced membership distribution between downtown and waterfront property/business owners; and (2) prevent members from giving away parking revenues without further approval from the Town.
Selectman Machado asked for fairness and consistency within the parking plan, noting that metering and ticketing occur only during the day, and not at night when patrons are frequenting downtown restaurants and bars.   He also questioned why residents who pay for resident parking passes are not allowed to park in the 2-hour free parking zones.

Leighton Price, chairman of the PDC, addressed the Board and responded that, at their meeting earlier during the evening, the PDC voted to allow residents with passes to park in the 2-hour zones. 
The Board posed a set of questions to each applicant and gave each an opportunity to respond. 

Charles Bletzer, a resident of Carver Road and manager of a waterfront business, said he believes that the Town needs more parking spaces during the summer months, but he speculated whether the Town could finance a parking garage without private assistance.  If Plymouth’s residents and businesses make it clear that they would prefer a return to free parking, he said, he would advocate that change as a member of the PDC.
Christopher Schelling of Constitution Drive said that, as a newcomer to Plymouth, he is interested in serving on the PDC as a way to become more involved and give back to the community.   He would prefer to see further studies on the feasibility of constructing a parking garage before making a decision, he said, as he has yet to see a strong case made either for or against.  Additionally, he questioned whether a private developer would be willing to finance such a venture.
Kevin Craffey, owner of 2-10 Court Street, explained that he would like to apply the unique perspective that years of experience in the development field have given him to the future of the parking plan in downtown Plymouth.  Mr. Craffey said that he believes Plymouth needs a parking garage, and he would be willing to entertain whatever proposal would set the construction of a parking garage in motion most quickly, whether through public or private venture.   Mr. Craffey noted that, as a member of the PDC, he would advocate for the construction of a garage and the removal of paid parking, in the effort to be more hospitable to customers and visitors, rather than punitive.

Alan Zanotti, owner of property on Main and Court streets, noted that he has attended every meeting of the PDC—with the exception of two—since the corporation was created.  Mr. Zanotti acknowledged the difficulty of building a parking garage with public funds, but speculated that, with surplus parking revenues, construction of a small garage could be possible.  He noted that, while he does not favor a complete return to free parking, he believes the PDC could opt to scale back the enforcement plan so as to not drive business out of the downtown.  
Chairman Quintal called on the Board to vote to appoint two new members to the PDC: one member at-large and one owner of property or business in the development zone:

At-Large

Charles Bletzer

4 votes

Christopher Schelling

1 vote

Property/Business Owner

Kevin Craffey


1 vote

Alan Zanotti


4 votes

By vote, the Board appointed Charles Bletzer and Alan Zanotti to the Plymouth Development Corporation, with term expiration dates to be assigned by lottery through the Town Manager’s Office.  

Chairman Quintal sought to clarify that, when he voted for the creation of the PDC, his intent was to set up a public-private relationship through which a garage could be built without placing a burden on Plymouth’s taxpayers.  Additionally, he said, the establishment of the parking plan was intended to create parking turnover and space availability for customers patronizing the downtown and waterfront districts.   Business has been slow this winter due to the stalled economy, he noted, and more parking spaces appear to be available as a result.   There have been successes, however, Chairman Quintal pointed out, like the use of parking fund revenues to improve the surface and layout of the roadway and parking area around the T-Wharf.  
Chairman Quintal thanked the applicants for their willingness to serve.  He acknowledged the talents of all of the applicants and encouraged those not chosen to consider serving on other committees.

Presentation on Proposed FY2009 Budget

Mr. Sylvia introduced the presentation on the proposed FY2009 Budget and noted that several members of the School and Finance & Advisory committees were in the audience.  Each departmental request in the budget was reviewed carefully, he said, and department heads were given the opportunity to appeal those requests that were denied.  Mr. Sylvia was pleased to note that, for the third year in a row, the Town and School have agreed upon the FY2009 budget, and he is proud of the cooperative and methodical process through which he and his staff created this proposed budget.     
Finance Director Lynne Barrett reviewed the budget presentation, noting that it is the Town’s intent to maintain a “level service” budget.  Slide by slide, Ms. Barrett provided details within the following categories:

· Revenue Assumptions (including state aid, local receipts, property tax levy, and other available funds)

· Operating Budget Highlights (including budgets by department, fixed costs, insurance expenses, and community debt)

Ms. Barrett reiterated that, to maintain level services from the previous year, the overall budget will increase by 5.73%, or $8,108,497, to a total of $154,179,831.  Ms. Barrett noted that the biggest budgetary challenge for the Town will be to maintain this budget in the forthcoming years with tight revenue projections and concerns regarding the levy limit.
Mr. Sylvia and Ms. Barrett fielded questions from members of the Finance & Advisory Committee on topics ranging from the snow & ice budget and state aid to energy costs and enterprise funds.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that the Governor and Legislature have agreed on an estimate of 3% in revenue growth for the Commonwealth.  All indications, he said, point to level funding in state aid.  If, by chance, state aid figures come in at an amount less than the previous year, Mr. Sylvia explained, Town staff will need to revise their budgets to accommodate the shortfall.  In the meantime, he explained, he and his staff are working on strategies to reduce costs, from health insurance expenses to energy consumption.  

Selectman Tavares commended Town staff for their work on the difficult process of preparing the budget.  He noted that he would like to see increases in two areas in which he believes the Town is falling behind: the Police Department and the Department of Public Works.  As the Town’s population increases, he said, additional strain is put upon its police force, and he described the DPW as nearing its breaking point, as we continue to expect them to do more with less.  Selectman Tavares said that he would like to see the addition of one police officer and one DPW worker (not management) be made a priority in the development of the Town’s budget. 
Chairman Quintal agreed with Selectman Tavares about the need for additional police and DPW staff.  He made note of the 28% increase in revenues collected through the Town Promotion Fund, and suggested that the Town set aside the surplus for a future, “rainy day” use.  Additionally, Chairman Quintal asked that the DPW Director consider the acquisition of equipment to remove rocks from Plymouth Long Beach, from Sandy’s to Stoneforge, as this would be something he feels the community would appreciate.

Selectman Machado suggested that the Town hold off on capital outlay projects until the fall, considering the flat projections for revenues at the state and local level.   He expressed concern for the forthcoming years, considering the rising foreclosure rates and slow economy.
Selectman Malaguti noted that there are many factors within the budget process over which the Town has no control, and, in order to cut taxes significantly, services will need to be cut significantly.  Years back, he pointed out, residents were upset that one of our fire stations was unmanned due to budget cuts.  
Mr. Sylvia noted that Plymouth has pulled itself through the projected revenue shortfall of the loss of the Boston Edison Company agreement, as well as other economic challenges, while other communities have been staggered by the stalled economy.  Residents often call to complain when services are trimmed, Mr. Sylvia explained, and, thus, he and his staff are trying to meet the needs of the community as conservatively, yet efficiently as possible.
Linda Benezra, chairman of the Finance & Advisory Committee, noted that her 15-member committee is in the process of conducting subcommittee reviews of the budget.  The meetings are posted and open to the public, she said, and the full committee meets every Wednesday at Town Hall through February.  She encouraged the public to attend and let their voices be heard.

Chairman Quintal noted that, until he has more information on state aid figures, he is reluctant to approve the budget.  His reluctance, he pointed out, is no reflection on staff and the work they have done to prepare the budget; he is simply responding to the concerns expressed by the residents and the tight revenue projections that may affect state aid figures.

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the School Committee and Finance & Advisory Committee who attended the presentation.  He called for a five minute break to prepare for the next agenda item.
Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting after a brief recess and reopened discussion on the FY2009 budget.
Vice Chairman Loewenberg echoed earlier sentiments from the Board that the budget process is a thankless task challenged by unpredictable funding constraints.  She sought to have the community understand from this presentation that, in order to respond to a higher demand for services, there will be increases in costs.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg recognized the work put into the budget presentation by the Town Manager, Assistant Town Manager, and new Finance Director, Ms. Barrett, who has only been with the Town for two months. 
Selectman Malaguti made a motion to support the budget in the form that it was presented, knowing that it may change prior to Town Meeting.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Town Meeting Articles

Article 4
To see what action the Town will take pursuant to Chapter 173 of the General By‑Laws regarding the formation, reformation, organization, continuation or discharge of existing Committees created by vote of Town Meeting, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi explained that three committees created by Town Meeting are up for review and continuation/discharge this year: the 1749 Court House Committee, the North Plymouth Steering Committee, and the Visitor Services Board.  It is recommended, Ms. Arrighi stated, that all three committees be continued for review in three years at the 2011 Annual Town Meeting.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Tavares, the Board voted to recommend Article 4 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Article 8
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow a sum of money for the repair and/or purchase and/or lease and/or replacement of departmental equipment for the various departments substantially as follows: 

	A
	Clerk
	Voting Machine Computer Program 

	B
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Cemetery-52" Scag Hydro Mower 

	C
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Cemetery-Vine Hill Entrance Fence

	D
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Infield Pro

	E
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Landscape Trailer 

	F
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Trash Receptacle 

	G
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Decorative Benches 

	H
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Picnic Tables 

	I
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-PA System for Showmobile 

	J
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Parks-Folding Chairs for Showmobile 

	K
	DPW-Grounds & Rec.
	Recreation-Rescue Board for Morton Park 

	L
	DPW Operations
	Highway-Equipment Trailer 

	M
	DPW Operations
	Highway-Asphalt Berm Machine 

	N
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Metal Chop Saw w/Blade

	O
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Police Vehicle Software Upgrade 

	P
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Truck Kingpin Tool 

	Q
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Battery Charger 

	R
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Portable Table Saw 

	S
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Cleaning Equipment for Cellblock

	T
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Riding Mower 

	U
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Paint Cruisers 

	V
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-TOB Stair Treads 

	W
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Memorial Hall Cleaning Equipment

	X
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-1749 C.H. Bathroom Repairs 

	Y
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Paint One Ton Trucks

	Z
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Portable Radios for Assessing 

	AA
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Vehicle Radios for DPW 

	BB
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance – Fencing 

	CC
	DPW Operations
	Maintenance-Boiler at Fire Station  

	DD
	DPW-Solid Waste
	Evaluation of Transfer Station Options

	EE
	DPW-Utilities 
	Water-Plate Compactor 

	FF
	Emergency Management
	VHF Repeater 

	GG
	Emergency Management
	Portable Radios for Schools

	HH
	Fire
	Outboard Motors 

	II
	Fire
	Flow Scotts Testing 

	JJ
	Fire
	Survival Suits 

	KK
	Fire
	Apparatus Floor Engineering Review

	LL
	Fire
	Fuel Tank Manhole 

	MM
	Fire
	Washing Machine Hookup 

	NN
	Fire
	Scuba Tanks 

	OO
	Fire
	Vogel Greasers 

	PP
	Fire
	Electric Overhead Door Closer

	QQ
	Fire
	Fire Alarm System at Station 4 

	RR
	Fire
	AC Unit 

	SS
	Fire
	Upgrade Lighting 

	TT
	Harbor Master
	225hp Outboard Motor 

	UU
	Harbor Master
	250hp Outboard Motor 

	VV
	Information Technology
	Desktop PC's 

	WW
	Information Technology
	Network Printers 

	XX
	Information Technology
	Network Scanners

	YY
	Information Technology
	Software & Equipment for EOC Dispatch

	ZZ
	Inspectional Services
	Sealer-New Equipment & Weights

	AAA
	Library 
	Security System at Main Branch

	BBB
	Library 
	Youth Department Love Seat 

	CCC
	Library 
	Small Rockers 

	DDD
	Library 
	Kinder Chairs 

	EEE
	Police
	Traffic Vests

	FFF
	Police
	Interview Room Soundproofing 

	GGG
	Police
	Marked Cruiser 

	HHH
	Police
	Marked 4WD Cruiser 

	III
	Procurement-Finance
	Workstation Components

	JJJ
	Procurement-Fire
	New Workstation & Equipment

	KKK
	Procurement-Health
	Workstation Components

	LLL
	Procurement-Hwy
	Workstation Components


or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi explained that departmental replacement items that cost less than $15,000 are included in Article 8.  The initial list of requests totaled nearly $900,000, Ms. Arrighi pointed out, but the Town Manager and his staff whittled the list down to a current total of $577,000, which comes in at about $100,000 more than last year’s requests.   Approximately $109,000 will be used to fund these items from appropriate revolving accounts, however, Ms. Arrighi noted, which essentially keeps this year’s request total ‘flat’ with the previous year.  
Selectman Machado inquired about plans for maintenance at Bartlett Hall and doors for the Public Library on South Street.  Mr. Sylvia responded that, until the DPW Director submits a maintenance plan for the Town’s facilities, funds for these projects were allocated elsewhere.  
Selectman Malaguti asked about the “Evaluation of Transfer Station Options” item listed in Article 8.  Mr. Sylvia confirmed that this is the study that the Board had requested regarding the feasibility of constructing a Town-owned solid waste facility.

Selectman Malaguti made a motion to recommend Article 8 to Town Meeting, with the understanding that the list is a work in progress.  Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Article 12
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer a sum of money to fund the Town Promotion Fund pursuant to Chapter 4 of the Acts of 1993, or take any other action relative thereto.
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Ms. Arrighi was pleased to report that the Town has seen a 28% increase this year in receipts collected through the $5 Hotel/Motel Tax.  These funds, Ms. Arrighi explained, flow into the Town Promotion Fund, which is overseen by the Visitor Services Board and is used to support several programs and events that promote Plymouth as a destination.  Ms. Arrighi stated that this year’s Town Promotion Fund request through Article 12 is for $295,000, and she referenced the various programs to which the funds are expected to be allocated.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to recommend Article 12 to Town Meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.   

Article 27
To see if the Town will vote to amend its Official Zoning Map by changing the designations of Lot 9-76 (Parcel ID# 124-000-009-076) with a street address of 22 Pretto Way and Lot 85 (Parcel ID# 124-009P0085-000) with a street address of 37 Lunn’s Way, from the current designation of ‘R-25’ to ‘NC’, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION:  Philip Markola, ET AL. 

Ms. Arrighi explained that Article 27 was submitted by petition to request the rezoning of approximately 6.5 acres at the intersection of Bourne Road and Lunn’s Way from Residential to Neighborhood Commercial.  The petitioner, she explained, was notified several times that the Board of Selectmen would hear the article, but no response from the petitioner has been received.  Ms. Arrighi noted that the Planning Board heard Article 27 and subsequently recommended against its approval, based on the 56,000 square feet of commercial building space for which the zoning change would allow and the timing of the proposal to build a motion picture studio at the nearby 1,000 Acres site in South Plymouth.   

The Board took no action on Article 27.

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Meetings in Other Areas of Town – Selectman Machado asked that some of the Board’s meetings be held in other areas of town.  Mr. Sylvia noted that his staff would work on scheduling these ‘on-the-road’ meetings.
Paved Surface at Transfer Station – Selectman Machado inquired if there were any repairs made to the surface area around the recycling bins at the transfer station, where a woman allegedly fell on an uneven, icy surface.  Mr. Sylvia noted that his staff would provide Selectman Machado with further updates as information becomes available.

Plymouth Bulletin / Litter – Selectman Machado expressed concern regarding the unsolicited delivery of the Plymouth Bulletin newspaper.  He noted that residents have complained to him that they have asked the newspaper company to stop delivering the paper, to no avail.   He asked Mr. Sylvia and his staff to investigate whether there is anything the Town can do to stop this litter.  
Handicapped Parking Regulations – Selectman Machado noted that a resident contacted him with a concern about enforcement of the use of handicapped spaces in Plymouth.  The resident, Selectman Machado explained, said that he has seen cars with outdated, illegal handicapped placards parked in spaces throughout town, with no apparent violations issued.

Transfer Station Volunteers – Selectman Machado expressed concern that the number of volunteers at the Town’s transfer stations appears to be dwindling.  Volunteers, he said, will be essential to the success of the Pay-As-You-Throw program, which is scheduled for implementation in July 2008.

Retirement Expense Figures – Selectman Malaguti requested a report of the calendar year 2008 expenses of the Town’s Retirement program.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he would request this information on Selectman Malaguti’s behalf.
New Business

Non-Binding Resolution on Iraq War – Selectman Malaguti referenced a non-binding resolution on the Iraq War that was submitted by petition to the Town Clerk for placement on the May election ballot.  He asked what action, if any, the Board should take regarding this petition.

Ms. Arrighi briefly described the petition and explained that the Board could (a) vote to allow the non-binding question on the May ballot or (b) choose to take no action, thus denying the request.  Should the Board choose to take no action, she noted, the petitioners can compel the Town to include the non-binding question on the ballot if they collect signatures from at least 10% of the Town’s registered voting population.
Chairman Quintal said that, if the question is non-binding, he is willing to honor the petitioners’ efforts to collect signatures and vote to include the question on the ballot.  Selectman Tavares agreed.

Vice Chairman Loewenberg made a motion to include the petitioned, non-binding question regarding the Iraq War on the May election ballot, with the understanding that the Board takes no position on the question itself, neither for nor against.   Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Flooding on Cochituate Road – Selectman Machado gave the Town Manager photos of flooding on Cochituate Road, to pass along to the DPW.
Recognition of Eagle Scout – Selectman Tavares noted that, on behalf of the Board, he presented a proclamation at a gathering over the weekend honoring the promotion of Plymouth resident Sean Robbins to Eagle Scout.
Proposed Medical Office Building at Jordan Hospital – Vice Chairman Loewenberg requested information from the Planning Director (via the Town Manager) on the master plan requirements (if any) relating to the proposal for the construction of a medical office building at Jordan Hospital off Obery Street.  Additionally, she asked for an update on the status of the appeal made by residents opposing the project.  Chairman Quintal echoed the request.

Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Event – Chairman Quintal acknowledged and thanked the No Place for Hate committee for their efforts in holding another successful Martin Luther King, Jr. Day Breakfast Event at Plymouth South High School.

Shichigahama Bell Tower – Chairman Quintal noted that the Jennifer Lynn Kane Foundation is going to make an effort to appropriate funds to support the construction of a Japanese bell tower in honor of our sister city relationship with Shichigahama, Japan.

Adjournment of Meeting

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not hold its regular meeting on Tuesday, February 5, 2008, as primary elections are scheduled be held in the Mayflower Room at Town Hall on that evening.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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